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Minutes of the Eleventh Meeting of the Ministerial Board on Deaths in Custody held on Thursday 18 October 2012 in Room 9.29A, 9th Floor, Ministry of Justice, 102 Petty France, London, SW1H 9AJ, 11.00-13.00.
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National Council Member, IMB
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Agenda Item 1: Welcome and Apologies for Absence 

1. The Minister welcomed attendees to the eleventh meeting of the Ministerial Board on Deaths in Custody.  He said he looked forward to being involved with this important area of work.  Apologies had been received from Sue Berelowitz, Dame Anne Owers, Damian Green and Norman Lamb.  The Minister welcomed His Honour Judge Peter Thornton QC, the new Chief Coroner for England and Wales, to the Ministerial Board.  
2. The Chief Coroner said he had taken up his post in September 2012.  At a speech to The Coroners’ Society of England and Wales, he outlined his plans for overseeing the implementation of reforms to the coroner system contained within Part 1 of the Coroners and Justice Act 2009 (hereafter referred to as the Act), with a view to bringing these into force by June 2013.  [Secretary’s Note: the speech is available to download here].  In order to ensure a smooth implementation of the Act, he would develop new Coroners Rules and Regulations.  Regulations under Section 43 of the Act would be made by the Lord Chancellor for regulating the practice and procedure of investigations, examinations and exhumations.  
3. He paid tribute to the Coroners’ Society for their role in delivering training to coroners adding that from 1 April 2013 all coroner training would be delivered by the Judicial College.  Coroners would be required to complete compulsory training, including courses about the Act.  The greater flexibility in the new Act for coroner systems and the possible movement of inquests by way of a transfer system, coupled with new training, could provide the opportunity to develop specialist groups of coroners.  This could include a cadre of specially trained coroners to travel to the area of the next of kin to investigate and hold the inquest.  A group specialising in deaths in custody or even particular types of deaths in custody such as positional asphyxia from restraint would be considered.  He stressed that whatever system was created, he was keen to ensure it was cost-neutral, given the current pressures on central and local government budgets in providing additional funding. 
4. He also wanted to provide practical guidance to coroners on issues such as case management, disclosure, hearing dates, press handling and contact with bereaved families.  He would also consider issuing guidance to help coroners understand whether cases require investigations that comply with Article 2 of the European Convention on Human Rights (ECHR).  
5. He said that there were approximately 30,000 inquests held each year in England and Wales.  The Act promotes the significance of Rule 43 Reports reflecting the capability of these reports to have an impact on preventing similar deaths in future.  It was therefore important to review the process of Rule 43 Reports, as practice was variable.  As part of this, he would consider asking coroners to send reports to his office on all completed death in custody inquests.  He referred to his observation of implementation of recommendations in Rule 43 Reports into military deaths and said that whilst the recommendations were important, the response from recipients was crucial. The Minister thanked the Chief Coroner for the overview of his priorities.  
Agenda Item 2: Approval of the Minutes of the Last Meeting (MBDC 58) and Action Points from the Last Meeting (MBDC 59) 

6. Heather Hurford reported that she had attended the Ministerial Board on 12 June 2012, but her name had not appeared on the attendance list.  Action 1:  Secretariat to add Heather Hurford to the list of attendees on the minutes from the Board meeting on 18 October 2012.  [Secretary’s Note: the minutes have been amended].  Members confirmed the rest of the minutes as an accurate record. 
Independent Custody Visiting Association (ICVA) monitoring of restraint in police custody

7. At the Ministerial Board in June 2012, Ian Smith reported that ICVA, with the support of the Association of Chief Police Officers (ACPO) and Her Majesty’s Inspectorate of Constabulary (HMIC), had proposed to undertake a monitoring role in relation to the use of restraint in police custody.  This proposal was approved by scheme administrators in July 2012 and ICVA had been working with the Mayor’s Office for Policing and Crime to undertake a pilot of the proposal from 1 December 2012.  He added that monitoring forms would be submitted by the end of January 2013 for analysis.  
8. ICVA had encountered initial reservations from some police forces about this proposal, in particular about some of the questions on the monitoring form.  Paul Davies said that HMIC had worked closely with ICVA on developing the form and that resources were confirmed to conduct an analysis of returns.  HMIC would be communicating with police forces to ensure they understood the reasons behind this work and to address any operational issues the police may have with the scheme.  Deborah Coles asked whether Taser use would be included in the form.  Paul said there was national reporting on the use of Taser and incapacitant spray and Ian said this would be cross-referenced with the returns.  He re-iterated the point made by Lord Harris at the last Board meeting that this work would only give a snapshot of restraint incidents in a given force as ICVs would only be able to read custody records available on their visits and if detainees consented.  Nevertheless, he still thought this would be a valuable exercise and thanked ACPO and HMIC for their input.  He would provide an update to the Board in February 2013.  Action 2: Ian Smith to report on emerging data from the ICVA monitoring of restraint in police custody at the Ministerial Board in February 2013.            
Department of Health (DH) and Care Quality Commission (CQC) update on their positions on independent investigations of deaths of patients detained under the Mental Health Act (MHA)
9. Anne McDonald had agreed to update members on the DH position in relation to investigation of deaths of detained patients.  The NHS Commissioning Board (NHSCB) would be taking responsibility for investigations, and commissioning independent investigations in future.  Plans were in place to discuss the specifics of how this duty would be discharged.  The National Quality Board, a multi-stakeholder board, would look at how quality and safety issues are addressed by the NHSCB, including how to involve families following a death in health settings.  Anne agreed to report back to the Board in February 2013 with a paper about the position in relation to investigations of deaths of detained patients.  Action 3:  Anne McDonald to present a paper about the DH position on investigations of deaths of detained patients to the Ministerial Board in February 2013.         
10. Heather Hurford had produced a paper for the CQC Board in the summer with options for strengthening their role and function in relation to deaths of detained patients.  The CQC statutory framework, including investigative powers under the Health and Social Care Act 2008, had been considered with legal advisers.  The CQC Board did not think that CQC should assume an investigatory function following the death of a detained patient but agreed to strengthening of their framework for regulating the MHA and to review all notifications received from providers following the death of a patient detained under the MHA to identify any concerns that would require further action.  CQC would also seek assurances from providers at to whether family liaison procedures had been adhered to following the death of a detained patient.    

11. Heather said that the CQC had identified that in 2011 the Parliamentary and Health Service Ombudsman (PHSO) had received 15 complaints relating to deaths of patients detained under the MHA.  The CQC and DH would be looking to cross reference this data to information held by CQC.  Discussions had also been held with the Coroners’ Society of England and Wales to develop a Memorandum of Understanding (MoU) to promote systematic sharing of information and learning from any reviews CQC undertake and any deaths where Article 2 of the ECHR was engaged.  She added that CQC would be providing the IAP with redacted Serious Untoward Incident reports on detained patients to contribute to their research on the efficacy of investigations.    
12. Deborah Coles said despite CQC’s activity, that she was concerned there remained a lack of independent investigations of deaths of patients detained under the MHA.  Heather restated that the CQC Board did not consider investigations of all deaths of detained patients part of CQC’s remit and that CQC was not resourced to undertake such a function.  However, CQC was committed to using all the powers in their remit to examine issues arising from deaths of detained patients.  
13. The Chief Coroner said that he had not been involved with the MoU between CQC and the Coroners’ Society, but he would take an interest in this in future.  He would be seeking to ensure that if coroners thought an investigation was inadequate, they were equipped with sufficient powers to improve on that investigation.  Lord Harris said the Panel was concerned that there was a lack of parity with other custodial sectors in terms of independent investigations.  Given that there was a clear gap in this area, it was important to work collectively to address this.

Agenda Item 3: National Offender Management Service (NOMS) review of unclassified deaths – update on implementing recommendations (MBDC 60) 

14. The Minister invited Digby Griffith and Richard Bradshaw to provide an update on the progress of the 14 recommendations contained in the review since it was published after the last Board meeting.  Digby said that Mary McFeely has been commissioned by NOMS in October 2011 to review the policies and procedures relevant to a cohort of 35 unclassified deaths of men and women in prison which had occurred in 2010 and 2011. Digby said that further investigation suggested that these deaths may be connected to multiple drug toxicity, where a combination of drugs had been ingested.  However, the joint toxicology and pathology analysis commissioned as part of the review did not support this conclusion.  In 20 cases where toxicology reports were available, 17 deaths were deemed to be methadone related.  
15. Digby added that NOMS had cascaded the learning from this review to staff in prisons.  A review of medicines management would include a practical assessment of how information flows between health and security departments in prisons could be improved.  The review will also consider how the medicine queue and the dispensing of medication could be better regulated.  Digby said that wider issues relating to safety, intimidation and violence would also be addressed during this review.  In November 2012, NOMS facilitated a safer custody learning day which focussed on risk management, where the findings from the review were discussed with practitioners.  
16. Richard Bradshaw said that DH had commissioned a review of the 20 unclassified deaths where toxicology reports were available, to understand the health case management of the individuals before they died.  This would integrate information from individual clinical records, co-existing morbidity, mode of death, post mortem and toxicology findings.  An experienced consultant in Addiction Medicine would be appointed to work collaboratively with the toxicology and pathology reviewers from the NOMS review.  
17. Richard updated the Board on DH’s progress with the four principal recommendations: 
I. There should be further exploration by DH of the relative merits of both buprenorphine and methadone in prison, recognising that National Institute for Health and Clinical Excellence (NICE) guidance recommends methadone as first line treatment for the clinical management of opiate dependence.  The next NICE Technology Appraisal was scheduled for March 2013 when the issue of the relative merits of buprenorphine.and methadone could be discussed.  The request for the next NICE technology appraisal to consider this issue would be informed by the findings of the DH commissioned review of unclassified deaths.
II. Guidance for nursing and discipline staff about how to conduct observations (and respond to them) overnight should be reissued and reiterated at regular intervals.  DH were engaging with the Royal College of Nursing to determine (a) what the recommended guidance should include (b) whether the guidance should concentrate on a vulnerable sub-group or groups of patients and (c) and to consider the most effective way of ensuring the information was up to date and visible to healthcare and discipline staff.  Any update would be influenced by the findings of the DH commissioned review.   
III. SystmOne should be linked to the NHS “spine”.  Richard said that this was being pursued as part of the Offender Health IT Portfolio Board, which recognised the need to be more effective in exchanging information across the criminal justice system.  Richard said that DH were intending to carry out extensive stakeholder engagement to validate the expected outcomes and benefits from having more relevant information available and this exercise will include connectivity to the existing health IT systems.  Richard suggested that the IAP may want to consider this area for their project on information flow through the criminal justice system.  
IV. Updated guidance, especially the 2006 Clinical Management of Drug Dependence in the Adult Prison Setting, should incorporate new learning from academia reflecting new developments in drug treatment and research into drug treatment.  The Offender Substance Misuse Board reviewed the implications of the Recovery Oriented Drug Treatment Expert Group’s report entitled ‘Medications in Recovery’ on 3 October 2012.  They agreed that a ‘task and finish’ group would consider prison substance misuse treatment further.  He added that a consensus group of experts and DH have developed a clinical best practice statement on the management of persistent pain and would shortly be published as joint DH and NOMS guidance [Secretary’s Note: further details about the DH clinical best practice statement was included in the Board papers as MBDC 68].  
18. The Minister thanked Digby and Richard for their updates.  He thought there was a distinction to be made, in terms of operational response, between the mixing of methadone and prescribed drugs compared to those who had taken methadone with unprescribed drugs.  The Minister also enquired about the extent to which near misses had been considered in the study and he thought that activity on learning from such cases could be brought together.  Richard thought it would be possible to identify which cases involved mixing of prescribed and un-prescribed medication with methadone and to draw conclusions as to whether this created particular risks.  However, he thought that it would be very difficult to identify near miss cases in this context.

19. Nigel Newcomen welcomed the expedient action taken by NOMS and DH in response to the review.  However, he still believed the role of mixed drug toxicity in the deaths remained unclear.  He believed that further work was needed to provide an evidence base on the safety of methadone, given the large increase in its use from approximately 20,000 prisoners in 2009 to approximately 60,000 in 2011.   He hoped that preventative work arising from the review would be communicated to staff using practical language that they could act on.   
20. Deborah Coles said there were five cases included in the cohort for the review that had not yet reached their conclusion at inquest.  She thought the evidence gathered at inquests provided a valuable learning opportunity, especially the toxicology reports, which the DH case management review could draw on.  Deborah agreed to provide information about those cases that had not yet had inquests to Richard.  Action 4: Deborah Coles to provide information to Richard Bradshaw on those cases included in the DH case management review that had not yet had inquests.    
21. Ron Elder said that NOMS would consider whether there is scope to do more on learning from near deaths as a result of drugs as part of their work in commissioning independent investigations in this area.  Action 5:  NOMS to identify how learning about drug misuse issues can be incorporated into the scope of any future, relevant, independent investigations into near deaths.   

22. Nick Hardwick thought that prescribing practices were problematic.  Although local health partnerships were important in addressing some of the issues in the review, there were inconsistencies in the effectiveness of these partnerships.  The Minister asked whether the NHSCB would lead to greater consistency.  Nick thought that NHS commissioning of offender healthcare would be critical for improving consistency although it would be challenging for the Board to address local concerns and priorities.  Professor Stephen Shute welcomed the planned activity on SystmOne and said he would consider the implications of the outcomes for his work.       

Agenda Item 4:  Her Majesty’s Inspectorate of Prisons (HMIP) Person Escort Record (PER) inspection (MBDC 61)
23. The Minister invited Nick Hardwick to present the findings from the HMIP inspection of PER forms.  Nick said that HMIP had agreed to undertake this work on behalf of the IAP and following a request from the Ministerial Board to examine whether SystmOne was being used effectively to convey healthcare information relating to a prisoner.  The report described the process by which information about a person’s risk of self-harm / suicide is transferred and used as they move between police custody, court and prison an on other external journeys.  Whilst the main vehicle for this is the PER form, other processes were highlighted in the report, such as the use of the Self-Harm Warning Form [Secretary’s note: Self-Harm Warning Forms are used to notify receiving prisons of prisoners who may be at risk from self-harm or suicide].
24. The report was produced following two inspection phases.  In the first stage, HMIP and HMIC inspected 181 PER forms from five police forces to gather data about the extent to which information about the risk of self-harm obtained during detention in police custody was accurately recorded and likely to be useful in subsequent care planning.  Nick said this work highlighted concerns about inconsistent or vague information on the PER and a lack of concordance between risk information on the PER and information on police custody records.  Those forces with better PER forms were those with robust quality assurance procedures.  Following the circulation of the interim findings to police forces, the inspectorates had noticed that more forces were beginning to adopt quality assurance procedures, which had led to improvements on PERs.  

25. The inspectorates recommended that further research should be conducted in prisons and young offender institutions (YOIs) to explore the extent to which PERs were effective in ensuring good risk assessment and care planning.  Prison reception staff, nurses and Assessment Care in Custody Teamwork (ACCT) assessors told HMIP that PERs were useful as a means of flagging risk of self-harm and suicide, however they described other documentation, namely clinical records, ASSET (for young people) and the National Offender Management Information System (NOMIS) as being most helpful in informing risk assessment.  SystmOne was being used effectively in the prisons inspected as part of this work.  The Minister asked whether the PER could be integrated with SystmOne as the primary information sharing mechanism.  Nick said that the PER also contained wider information, for example, information about detainee’s risk of escape, which meant it would not be feasible to integrate both information systems.  
26. He added that whilst prison staff used the PER as a means of flagging that there is a concern of self-harm / suicide, detailed information about this risk was being conveyed to the prison in other ways.  This created difficulties for reception staff in having to pull together information from multiple sources.  He thought it was important to reiterate the original purpose of the PER, namely as a way of flagging known risks across the criminal justice system.  There could be an argument for more limited, but accurate information on the PER, along with details about the source of the risk information, to make the PER more effective.  
27. One of the most highly regarded methods by staff was direct contact between court mental health diversion teams and prison reception staff.  The report highlighted how these teams were a central hub for sharing relevant information about an at risk detainee across the criminal justice system.  He said this was an area of work that the Ministerial Board could commission a project on to consider how to develop the coverage of courts by mental health diversion teams and to strengthen joint working between court and prison mental health services.  HMIP convened two focus groups, involving police custody staff, Prisoner and Escort Contract Services contractors (PECs) and prison staff.   A key theme was that staff who recorded information about self-harm did not understand how or why it was used by other organisations and therefore, why its quality, content and accuracy was important.
28. Professor Stephen Shute thanked HMIP and HMIC for agreeing to undertake this work on behalf of the IAP, welcomed the report’s findings and hoped that the recommendations would be accepted by the relevant agencies.  He acknowledged that the current PER was a marked improvement on previous versions but highlighted the importance of this work in creating on evidence base to determine its effectiveness.   He highlighted the difficulties of some prisoners having multiple PER forms and how this led to misinformation moving around the system about the risk they presented to themselves, and others.  He was interested in the focus group findings and how ensuring staff met in one room to talk about their respective roles on using the PER could help provide a better understanding of its importance in safeguarding detainees under their care.  He was concerned that in the establishments inspected, many healthcare staff who are relied upon to assess a potential risk of self-harm did not attend ACCT review meetings.  The Panel would be looking at the efficacy of ACCT for managing risk of self-harm and suicide in 2013.      
29. Juliet Lyon highlighted concerns about the risks relating to the transfer of some detainees.  She said that the Prison Reform Trust had concerns about HMP Styal as women were arriving at the prison late in the day.  She asked whether this could potentially increase their risk of self-harm due to long journey times and whether there had been any recent focus on the risks related to escorting prisoners.  The Minister added that risk information contained on the PER could be missed when prisoners arrived at a prison late, as prison reception staff would have to process them quickly.  Nick reported that HMIP had published ‘Prisoners under escort: a short follow up thematic review’ in 2008.  However, the report did not find evidence of a link between an increase in risk of self-harm and prolonged journey duration during the escort process. [Secretary’s Note: the report is available to download here].  He added that there had been some early problems in the new escorting contract, although HMIP had noticed an improvement in recent months on timeliness.
30. Digby Griffith welcomed the report.  NOMS would respond in due course to the recommendations and some of the findings would be fed into the NOMS review of the PER, which was already underway.  He said he would look into the issue raised by Juliet about HMP Styal, and agreed with Nick that there had been some problems at the start of the new escort contract.  He agreed with Nick’s observation that there could be an argument for having more limited, but better quality information on the PER.  He said the benefits of an IT based system identified in the report were fully accepted by NOMS but a solution would not be possible in the short term.   NOMS would revisit the feasibility of an electronic PER and he accepted the importance of inter-agency forums to share best practice and to ensure staff understand the importance of the PER.        
31. The Minister thanked Nick for his presentation and asked Digby to keep him informed on progress on the NOMS PER work.  Action 6: Digby Griffith to update Jeremy Wright, Parliamentary Under-Secretary of State for Justice on the NOMS review of the PER form in due course.  
Agenda Item 5: IPCC – deaths during or following police contact: statistics for England and Wales 2011/12

32. Sarah Green reported that in July 2012, IPCC published its statistics on deaths during or following police contact for England and Wales in 2011/12.  Between 1 April 2011 and 31 March 2012, there had been 15 deaths in or following police custody, which was the lowest number of deaths in this category since 2008/09.  Of these, 13 were male and two were female.  Eleven individuals were reported to be White British and two were of ‘Other’ White ethnic origin.  One person was identified as both White and Black African and another was identified as of ‘Other’ Black ethnic origin.  Seven out of the 15 who died were identified as having mental health issues, eight cases involved some form of restraint by the arresting officers.  Thirteen people were known to have recently consumed or were intoxicated from alcohol and/or drugs, or were in possession of drugs or alcohol at the time of their arrest.  In nine of these cases, alcohol or drugs was stated by a pathologist to have been a factor in the cause of death.  The average age of those who died was 39 years, with the youngest person reported to be 25 and the oldest to be 55 years old.        
33. There were also 39 apparent suicides following police custody [Secretary’s Note: the IPCC state that in this category, the term ‘suicide’ does not necessarily relate to a coroner’s verdict as, in most cases, verdicts are still pending.  In these instances, the case is only included, if, after considering the nature of death, the circumstances suggest that death was the intended outcome of a self-inflicted act, for example, a hanging, or where there was some evidence of ‘suicidal ideation’, such as a suicide note.] 
34. Sarah also mentioned the IPCC’s review of their work in relation to cases where Article 2 of the European Convention on Human Rights (ECHR) had been engaged, and a full consultation had been issued the week before.  The review would cover how the IPCC: decides which cases to investigate independently; carries out investigations; works with families; communicates and engages with the public, communities and other interested parties; demonstrates its independence and ensures public confidence in its work and interacts with other organisations.  A steering group had been established to oversee the review’s direction and the IPCC would be actively seeking input from Board members and other stakeholders to ensure the review was as effective as possible.
35. The Minister asked whether there was any information on near misses during or following police contact collated by the IPCC.  Sarah said the IPCC would not necessarily be informed of near misses during or following police contact by individual police forces, however she was aware that the Metropolitan Police Service collated this information to draw on any learning.  Paul Davies said that all forces had a process for capturing data on near misses, but HMIC were unclear to the extent to which this data was used by forces.  Alan Greene said police forces used an adverse incident in custody form, but only incidents relating to physical health would be included on the form, rather than instances of attempted suicide.     
36. Nick Hardwick said the IPCC had published a study in 2008 entitled ‘Near Misses in Police Custody: a collaborative study with Forensic Medical Examiners in London’ [Secretary’s Note: the report is available to download here].  The Minister thought it was important for data on near misses to be collated to identify any trends or issues from these cases.  Frances Crook agreed and said that learning could be extracted from near misses that occur in custody.  Deborah Coles said these cases could often engage Article 2 of the ECHR.  She was also concerned at the IPCC statistical publication reference to five deaths being excited delirium related because she thought the cause of death in these cases was disputed.  Sarah reported that the cause of death, in this case excited delirium, had been taken from pathologist’s reports as recorded during at post mortem.  In these five cases, excited delirium was mentioned as a cause of death and in all of these cases the individual had been restrained at some point by police officers.     
37. Lord Harris said the Panel was looking at issues raised in the IPCC report, including how to develop its understanding of near misses and near deaths in all forms of custody.  The Panel’s work on use of force had led to consideration of how the police use data to learn from restraint incidents, and they were establishing a working group involving the IPCC, Association of Chief Police Officers (ACPO) and police practitioners to identify how to develop a justification for use of force data collation by police forces.  He was concerned at the high proportion of deaths where the detainee had mental health issues.  He said this highlighted the importance of diversion and liaison schemes to ensure these individuals were diverted to more appropriate agencies.  He added that the Panel were also producing their second statistical analysis of all recorded deaths in state custody which would be published in November 2012.  
Agenda Item 6: Learning from Rule 43 reports and narrative verdicts
(i)
INQUEST: Learning from inquests – a new framework for action and accountability (MBDC 63) 
38. Deborah Coles reported that INQUEST had monitored numerous inquests into deaths in custody and were frustrated that the same issues were identified repeatedly as possible factors in the deaths.  These included communication problems; inadequate record keeping; lack of effective training and concerns about mental health problems.  Deborah said the report highlighted a number of reasons why learning points were being repeated and not implemented, which included: the restricted remit of the inquest; inconsistent application of powers available to coroners; lack of analysis or reference to previous similar deaths; lack of transparency from organisations about actions that had been taken and the lack of an effective mechanism to ensure action was taken on the basis of inquest findings.  
39. Whilst the coronial service could make a positive contribution to the prevention of deaths in custody, that input was at risk of being undermined by a lack of properly collated data for use by coroners and a failure to monitor compliance with recommendations and actions based on the findings from inquests.  A more effective use of narrative verdicts and Rule 43 reports could help to reduce future deaths in custody.  Deborah suggested that a fuller discussion on the report’s recommendations could be held at the Ministerial Board in February 2013 which would give Board members time to digest its contents.  Action 7:  Deborah Coles to present the recommendations from MBDC 63 in greater detail at the Ministerial Board in February 2013.  
(ii)
IAP: analysing the impact of Rule 43 reports (MBDC 64)
40. Lord Harris said the Panel had commissioned research on the impact of Rule 43 letters on learning to prevent future deaths.  The researchers were asked to consider how Rule 43 letters are written, how organisations deal with them and how they are used as tools for learning.  The Panel also wanted to identify how learning was being used to inform policy and training and how it was fed back to operational staff and communicated to bereaved families.  The findings did not contradict the information in INQUEST’s report and he thanked Board members who had agreed to be interviewed.  Although the organisation lacked expertise on the coronial service they had contribute valuable material about the impact of Rule 43 letters on organisational learning.    
41. The researchers thought that those involved in implementing learning in each of the organisations needed a better understanding of how to support staff to make changes as a result of investigations as well as Rule 43 letters. This would ensure that the learning made a real difference to reducing deaths in custody by supporting practitioners to make changes that could be sustained over time, rather than re-stating or amending guidance and policy.  He said MBDC 64 drew attention to three main areas the Panel wanted to take forward:
I. Circulation and access to Rule 43 reports and responses was problematic.  The current MoJ six-monthly publication summarising the Rule 43 letters that have been written does not provide sufficient analysis of themes.  The Panel would like to see custodial organisations using themes identified to identify key issues for change and have recommended that: the Chief Coroner’s office should develop a fully searchable, publicly accessible, database of all death in custody Rule 43 reports, which includes sufficient information to identify themes and trends for inclusion in the annual report to Parliament.  The information should also be accessible to custodial organisations and other relevant organisations for the purposes of learning and research.  Processes need to be put in place to ensure that all reports and responses are recorded on the database.
II. The research showed there is a need for greater consistency amongst coroners as to when Rule 43 reports are written to ensure that organisations are signposted to key learning points in deaths in custody cases.  The Panel therefore recommended that: training for coroners should include guidance about when Rule 43 reports should be made to promote greater consistency in their approach to deaths in custody inquests.  
III. The Panel think that organisations with responsibility for investigating and inspecting custodial settings should have sight of Rule 43 reports to enable them to check whether learning has been sustained over time.  A suggested list of copy recipients could be circulated by the Chief Coroner, asking coroners to routinely copy Rule 43 reports about police deaths to the IPCC and HMIC; prison deaths to PPO and HMIP and deaths of detained patients to CQC.  The Panel recommend that: the IAP in conjunction with members of the Ministerial Board to identify organisations that should be routinely copied to Rule 43 reports in order to support and monitor implementation of the learning – and to pass on details of this suggestion to the Chief Coroner.  
42. The Chief Coroner agreed that there were inconsistencies in how coroners used the powers available to them under coroners’ rules and regulations.  He reported that in future, there would be a transfer of responsibility for Rule 43 Report collation from Coroners and Burial Unit in the MoJ to the Office of the Chief Coroner.  He also looked forward to working with the IAP in identifying organisations that should be routinely copied to Rule 43 Reports.    
43. Selena Lynch said that delays to inquests hindered the ability to learn lessons quickly following a death.  She pointed out that it was not in coroners’ remit (or within their resources) to monitor organisations responses to their recommendations.     
Agenda Item 7: Update on IAP recommendations (MBDC 65)

44. Lord Harris reported that the IAP had made 41 recommendations to the Ministerial Board since March 2010.  Of these, 19 had now been implemented.  He highlighted that there had been positive work with the Health and Social Care Information Centre and CQC to agree how more robust data could be used to inform a subsequent analysis of natural cause deaths of detained patients.  Furthermore, there was also an improved focus on physical healthcare of detained patients to reduce natural cause deaths – and the draft Mandate to the NHS Commissioning Board contains a specific focus on putting mental health on a par with physical health, including improving the physical health of mental health patients.  Good progress had also been made on working with organisations to disseminate the Panel’s information sharing statement.  He said the Panel would monitor the impact of this statement in 2013.  
Agenda Item 8: Reports and updates

(i)
Prison Reform Trust (PRT): Care Not Custody campaign update (MBDC 66) 

45. Juliet Lyon reported that the Care Not Custody campaign was inspired by the death in prison of a son of a Norfolk Women’s Institute (NFWI) member and seeks an end to the use of prison for people with severe mental health problems.  Whilst the campaign had relevance for preventing deaths in custody, it also had wider implications concerning mental health.  Juliet said that the Secretary of State for Health and the Secretary of State for Justice had made a commitment in March 2011 to divert people with mental health problems away from the justice system where possible and to improve treatment and support in the community by 2014.  The campaign was a way of holding Ministers to account to deliver on this commitment.
46. A number of mental health charities were also supporting the campaign, including Centre for Mental Health, Mind, Rethink and Mencap.  Juliet said there were many ways that liaison and diversion services could support criminal justice staff and members of the judiciary, including early identification of individuals with mental health problems or learning difficulties by qualified health and social professionals.  This would inform charging decisions and, where appropriate, diversion away from the criminal justice system.
47. Juliet added that PRT was undertaking further work to secure a reduction in the use of custody for offenders with mental health needs and learning disabilities.  In collaboration with the Magistrates’ Association, Judicial College, Justices Clerks Society and Rethink Mental Illness, PRT were producing an information pack for magistrates on mental health needs and learning disabilities, which would include reference to the risk of suicide and self-harm in custody.  Furthermore, following a meeting Juliet attended with the Lord Chief Justice, the chair of NFWI, and Jenny Talbot (the Care not Custody director at PRT)  the coalition had prepared a briefing note on diversion and liaison services for discussion at the Annual General Meeting of the Resident Judges.  Work had been undertaken with the Association of Police and Crime Commissioners (the professional body for Police and Crime Commissioners (PCCs)) which has brought to the attention of PCC candidates the high number of people with mental health problems in the criminal justice system.
48. The Minister thanked Juliet for her update and said he had attended a recent roundtable involving Health and Wellbeing Boards and that there was significant work underway in this area.  Ron Elder said that a working group had been established in NOMS to identify an effective screening tool for learning disabilities to use across the prison estate.  Richard Bradshaw said that DH would shortly be consulting on the standards and principles behind the liaison and diversion scheme and that the Minister of State for Care Services, Norman Lamb, would be meeting with the Minister to discuss the liaison and diversion scheme in greater detail.  He agreed to provide an update to the Board in June 2013.  Action 8: Richard Bradshaw to provide an update to the Ministerial Board in June 2013 on the liaison and diversion scheme.      
(ii)
Howard League for Penal Reform: Deaths on probation – an analysis of data regarding people dying under probation supervision (MBDC 67)
49. Frances Crook said the report arose from increasing awareness that there was a lack of understanding about deaths of individuals under probation supervision.  Whilst deaths in custody and in Approved Premises were subject to investigations which would be published, reports on deaths under supervision were not.  The number of deaths under probation supervision was high, with 2,550 recorded deaths analysed in the report between 2006/07 and 2009/10.  The report highlighted concerns that probation staff are unclear about how to support families of offenders who have been bereaved by suicide and that there is a lack of clarity about the purpose of reporting deaths to NOMS.   Frances said that the key recommendation was for there to be an ‘ethics of care’ based on the importance of meeting the needs of offenders under supervision.   
50. Nigel Newcomen reported that the PPO had recently begun publishing bulletins based on themed analysis of findings of multiple investigations of fatal incidents.  The current bulletin was based on an analysis of deaths of Approved Premises residents, and may be helpful to feed into the Howard League’s findings [Secretary’s Note: the bulletin can be downloaded here].  
51. Digby Griffith thought the report presented interesting information and that it was important to differentiate between those individuals supervised in the community over which probation staff had little control, compared to those in custody and approved premises. NOMS was examining how the reporting procedures for deaths of those under probation supervision were working and the findings from the report would help inform that review.  He said that improving offender health was a key priority for NOMS in the community and in custody.  Although there are variations in practice, many Probation Trusts have close links with agencies that have primary responsibility for the healthcare of individuals with drug, alcohol and mental health problems and should work through such organisations to help manage any risks.         
(iii)
Department of Health – management of persistent pain (MBDC 68)
52. This paper was referred to under agenda item 3.    
Any Other Business

53. Juliet Lyon said the report ‘Fatally Flawed: Has the state learned lessons from the deaths of children and young people in prison’ would be launched on 24 October 2012.  This was a collaboration between the Prison Reform Trust and INQUEST and she asked for the report to be included for discussion at the Ministerial Board in February 2013.  Action 9:  Secretariat to include the report ‘Fatally Flawed: Has the state learned lessons from the deaths of children and young people in prison’ on the agenda for the Board in February 2013.  [Secretary’s Note: this has been included on the agenda for the next Board meeting.]  
Agenda Item 10: Date and Time of the Next Meeting Ministerial Board on Deaths in Custody
54. The next of the Ministerial Board on Deaths in Custody would take place on Tuesday 5 February 2013 between 11.00am and 1.00pm.  Location to be confirmed in due course.
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